



Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 23-24 January 2012 at Methodist Church House
Present: 

The President, Vice-President and 49 voting members

Apologies: 
Deacon Eunice Attwood, Deacon Sue Culver, The Revd Ward Jones 
The Revd Simon C Sutcliffe
Observers: 
Mr Ted Awty, Ms Megan Bunce, Ms Karen Burke, Mr John Chastney, 
The Revd David Gamble, The Revd Dr Michael Jagessar, Mr Nick Moore, 

The Revd Dr Peter Phillips, Mr Doug Swanney, Mr Sam Taylor

In attendance: 
Mrs Anne-Marie Holloman, Ms Tamar Knapton, Ms Ann McGovern (Minutes) 
Part attendance: 
Ms Jennifer Crook, Mrs Elizabeth Hall, Ms Carmila Legarda, Mrs Karen L’Esperance, Mrs Maureen Sebanakitta, Mr Tony Tidey
Prayers were led by the Chaplain, the Revd Ruth M Gee.

12.1.1
The Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 10-11 October 2011 were agreed and signed as a correct record of the meeting.  
12.1.2 Matters arising 

(a) List of Matters arising 
Gareth Powell presented MC/12/1 which was noted.

(b) 11.3.14  Connexional Team Work Plan
In response to a query, John Ellis confirmed that the contract of the Olympics & Paralympics Project Coordinator would be extended to 31.10.12.
12.1.3
Report of voting conducted by the Council between meetings 
The Secretary of the Conference reported that following a ballot of Council members the Revd David Gamble would be nominated to the Conference as the next Chair of the Council from 1 September 2012.

12.1.4
Minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee held on 8 December 2011
The Chair of the SRC presented the draft minutes from the meeting held on 8 December.  
12.1.5
Report from Strategic Leaders

John Ellis reported that the Connexional Team is reviewing its email policy as some staff have received emails which were inappropriate in content and tone.  The Council noted that staff are encouraged not to respond to abusive emails and to bring them to the attention of their manager who would consider appropriate action, including the possibility of a report to the Council as the employer of Connexional Team Lay Staff.  
12.1.6
Report from the Connexional Leaders’ Forum on 09-10 January 2012
Martyn Atkins reported that the CLF had held discussions on: 
The Big Society; the work of the Bigger than Circuit Working Party; the future of the Methodist Missionary Society; and also received updates on the draft budget, and progress on the Fruitful Field consultation process.  

12.1.7
State Funded Schools [MC/12/2]
Doug Swanney presented MC/12/2. The Council agreed to ratify the incorporation of a Methodist Academies and Schools Trust (MAST) in order to comply with the new Government legislation.
A Council member raised the issue of the ownership of the assets of the schools covered by the report and thus the implications if they were to become academies. 

The Council agreed the following Resolutions.

2/1.
The Council receives the report.

2/2.
The Council ratifies the incorporation of MAST.

2/3.
The Council appoints the Revd Dr David Deeks as Chair and Mr David Brown as Vice Chair of MAST. 

2/4.
The Council appoints the following as Trustees of MAST:  Mr John Richardson, The Revd Dr Elizabeth Smith, Dr Lois Louden, Mr James Royal, Mr Ian Rimmer, Ms Anne Bowyer, Mr Neville Norcross, Ms Helena Arnold, Mr Andy Masheter. 

2/5.
The Council formally dissolves the Education Policy Committee with immediate effect.

12.1.8 Methodist International Centre Loan [MC/12/3]
Stuart Burgess presented MC/12/3.  
The Council engaged in consideration of the scheme and noted;

a) That the loan had already been approved and a delay had occurred in securing the loan agreement from HSBC. 
b) The concerns of the Connexional Treasurer about persuing such a scheme at the same time as work was underway on the Fruitful Field project.
c) Whatever the outcome of Fruitful Field, the upgrading of the first and second floor rooms would increase the value of these assets by considerably more than the cost of the loan itself.  
The Council agreed the following Resolution:  
3/1 (a) confirms its approval, contained in the resolution approved by the Council in September 2011 called “MIC Redevelopment Plan Authorisation of Borrowing” of the proposed development loan (“the Development Loan”) to the Council from HSBC to be used for the refurbishment of the educational rooms at Methodist International Centre (“MIC”);

(b) 
approves the restructuring of the existing loans to the Council for the work of MIC, (the restructured loan being called “the Term Loan”). 

In particular the Council, 

(c)
as the managing trustees of both MIC and the shares in Methodist International Centre Limited, approves the terms of and the transactions contemplated by the proposed Facilities Agreement, and the documents supplemental thereto, required by HSBC and referred to therein as the Finance Documents, being (i) a guarantee of the obligations in the Facilities Agreement of the Methodist Council by Methodist International Centre Limited, (ii) an assignment of the Building Contract (defined below),  and (iii) the required Hedging Documents (as defined in the Facilities Agreement);

(d)
resolves pursuant to section 82 Charities Act 1993 that the documents referred to in 1(c) above and any other documents requiring signature (whether under hand or as a deed) on behalf of the Council in respect of MIC, shall be signed on behalf of the Council and may be so signed on behalf of the Council by any two of (i) Mr Andrew Gibbs (ii) Mr Kenvyn Wales (iii) Mr David Walton (iv) The Revd Dr Martyn Atkins and (v) the Revd Gareth Powell;

(e)
resolves that the persons named in 1(d) above or Mr John Nyota or The Revd Dr Stuart Burgess may sign and despatch a Utilisation Request and any other notices required to be signed and despatched pursuant to the Facilities Agreement or documents referred to in it;

(f)
delegates to a committee comprising the persons named in (d) above, power in the names of and on behalf of the members of the Council, (i) to do all things properly required (not done by the Council pursuant to the resolutions set out above) in connection with borrowing arrangements and the redevelopment/refurbishment proposed of MIC including the approval and signing of the proposed Building Contract (being a JCT (2011) Design and Build Contract) for the refurbishment referred to in (a) above, such committee to report to and be accountable for its actions to the Strategy and Resources Committee of the Methodist Church and (ii) in particular to arrange to open and conduct any bank accounts required by HSBC in connection with borrowing for the purposes of MIC. 

(g) 
resolves to supply a letter signed by the Council (acting by 2 members thereof pursuant to the resolution (d) above) addressed to HSBC confirming that the existing legal charge over the Property in favour of HSBC dated 6th October 2008 secures the Development Loan and the Term Loan.

12.1.9
Statement on President of the Methodist Conference vs Preston (formerly Moore)
Gareth Powell made a statement to the Council on the matter of the President of the Conference vs Preston (nee Moore) upon which the Appeal Court had passed judgement.

The Council noted;

a) The history of the case;

b) The high levels of ambiguity in relation to the employment of Methodist Minsters consequent upon the judgement;

c) The potential effects of the outcome;

d) An outline of the legal advice resulting in a decision to seek leave to appeal to the Supreme Court. 
Views on the case were expressed and it was agreed that the Council would review the position at the March meeting in light of any further developments.
12.1.10
Presentation of the Consolidated Accounts [MC/12/4]
Maureen Sebanakitta, Director of Finance, presented MC/12/4. 
The Council noted;

a) That once the impact of some one-off items had been removed, there were no major changes in either total income or total expenditure in 2010-11 compared with 2009-10;

b) The closing balance for unrestricted funds managed by the Connexional Team was £42 million in 2010 compared to £41 million in 2011.  
12.1.11
Audit Committee Annual Report [MC/12/5]

John Chastney, Chair of the Audit Committee, presented MC/12/5 and commended the finance department for producing the accounts so much earlier than last year.  
The Council noted that;

a) The auditor had raised fewer points of concern than in previous years 
b) that 5.3 refers to the Charity Commission “of England and Wales” and that Scotland was not included, consequently the Committee would give consideration to including Scotland in the reporting process;

c) The Audit Committee will be considering the possibilities of an internal audit process; 
d) The Audit Committee expressed their gratitude to the two exceptionally talented Connexional Treasurers; 
e) A copy of the annual report from the auditors Baker Tilly will be emailed to Council members.
The Council agreed the following recommendations:

1. The Council adopts the financial statements and trustees report as presented
2. The Council approves the appointment of Baker Tilly as auditors for the year 2012-2013.
The Council agreed the following Resolution:  
5/1.  The Council receives the report and adopted the financial statements and trustees report.
12.1.12
Pensions Auto-enrolment [MC/12/6]  

Karen L’Esperance presented MC/12/6.  
The Council agreed the following Resolutions:
6/1. The Methodist Council recommends to the Conference that

a) MMPS is used as the qualifying scheme for the purposes of auto enrolment for ministers;

b) eligibility of MMPS is extended to those ministers who are recognised & regarded or authorised to serve and in receipt of stipend from 1 September 2012.

6/2. The Methodist Council agrees that PASLEMC is used as the default scheme for all Methodist Council employees.

6/3. The Methodist Council recommends to the Conference that local Methodist employing bodies continue to be responsible for pension provision for their lay employees, but now satisfying auto enrolment legislation.
12.1.13
Pensions Valuation 
Karen L’Esperance gave a presentation on the performance of the two pensions schemes, PASLEMC for lay employees and MMPS for Ministers. Particular attention was paid to the results of the actuarial valuation and, giving valuation assumptions, funding levels, future service contributions that would be required, costs to future benefits and recovery plans to address the shortfall. 
The Council noted that a full paper would be taken to the Council for consideration in March 2012 and then to the Conference.  Any changes directly affecting members will require consultation during 2012/13 meaning that there will be no changes in their benefits or contribution rates in this or the next connexional year. 
12.1.14
Fruitful Field Update [MC/12/11] 
Revd Anne Brown presented [MC/12/11]. The Council received the report.

12.1.15
Youth President Job Description [MC/12/20]
Doug Swanney presented MC/12/20.  The Council noted that the revised job description took into account the previous points made by the Council.  
The Council agreed the following Resolution:

20/1.  The Council receives the report.
12.1.16
The President reflects on his year of office

The Revd Lionel E Osborn offered some reflections on his ministry as President of the Conference. 
12.1.17
Equality and Diversity Update and Presentation [MC/12/8]

 Jennifer Crook, Equality and Diversity Adviser, presented [MC/12/8] and the Council discussed various issues around the theology of Equality and Diversity. 

The Council noted:
a) That one of the Chairs of a Stakeholder Forum wished to stand down; the Council gave permission for the Secretary of the Conference, Jennifer Crook and Carmila Legarda to seek a replacement;  
b) A suggestion that Council members receive training in relation to the Equalities Act. 
The Council agreed the following Resolutions:

8.1.
The Council notes that the Equality and Diversity Adviser will join the membership of the Working Group appointed to formulate proposals for appointing a wider diversity of representatives to the Council and Conference.

8.2.
The Council recommends that the Conference extends the time frame for the initial architecture by a further year to give the Stakeholder Forums as set out in para 2.3 the opportunity to develop capacity and be further utilised in the development of the E&D programme: Towards an Inclusive Church. 
8.3.
The Council recommends that the Conference, in the light of the work being undertaken to develop the E&D architecture, the Belonging Together project and the Working Group proposals for appointing a wider diversity of representatives to the Council and the Conference, continues the suspension of Standing Order 336 for a further year. 

12.1.18
World Methodist Committee Report [MC/12/7]
Christine Elliott presented MC/12/7.  
The Council noted the various issues discussed at the recent meeting of the World Methodist Council (WMC) and the proposed action of the Methodist Church in Britain in response to them.  

The Council agreed the following Resolutions:

7/1.
The Council receives the report of the World Methodist Committee.

7/2.
The Council notes that the World Methodist Council may meet in Britain during the current quinquennium.

7/3.
The Council notes the challenge from the World Methodist Council to all member Churches to give to the Achieving the Vision Fund to secure the future financial viability of the WMC and facilitate all member Churches taking part. The Council advises the Conference of it and encourages all parts of the Connexion to respond to it. 

7/4.
The Methodist Council refers a proposal for a grant of £50,000 from the World Mission Fund as a contribution on behalf of the Methodist Church in Britain to the appropriate grant making bodies.

12.1.19
President’s Assistant [MC/12/24]
The Secretary of the Conference requested permission from the Council under SO113(2) that The Revd Graham Thompson serve as President’s Assistant for one day per week in addition to his District and other connexional duties, from Easter 2012 until 31st August 2013. This was approved.
En bloc items

12.1.20
Appointments [MC/12/13] and Additional paper tabled 


The Council received the papers and made the following appointments:

The Revd Dr John Barrett, Dr Peter Briggs, The Revd Anne Brown and Mr Siôn Rhys Evans as Trustees for Wesley House, Cambridge

Mr Ken Wales as Methodist Council representative to St John’s College Council, and thereby to the Wesley Study Centre Management Committee

Mr Peter Brooks as Trustee for the Christian Conference Trust

The Revd Neil A Stubbens to the Enabling Group and Group for Local Unity of Churches Together in England

Mr Dudley Coates as Methodist Council representative on Baptist Union of GB Council

Sarah Friswell as Chair of the Heritage Committee

Mr Philip Thornborow as Liaison Officer for Methodist Archives

Mr James Darby as Methodist Archivists’ Network Co-ordinator

Mr Eric Watchman as Member of the Methodist Heritage Committee 

Representatives of the Council to the Conference were appointed as follows:  Mr David Walton, Mr Andrew Gibbs, Mr Ken Wales, Ms Christine Elliott, Mr John Ellis, The Revd Dr Mark H Wakelin, The Revd Ernest Grimshaw, The Revd Peter Clark, Dr Jenny Longbottom, The Revd Peter Brown, The Revd Dr Joseph Suray, The Revd Olufemi Cole-Njie, The Revd Freddy Takavarasha, Mr Brian Taylor, Ms Veronica Franklin

The Council rescinded the appointment of Deacon Myrtle Poxon as a Trustee of MRDF.
12.1.21
Appointment to the Joint Buildings Group [MC/12/14] 
14/1. The Council appointed the Revd Mark Dunn-Wilson to the joint Buildings Group.

12.1.22
Carbon reduction [MC/12/15]


15/1.  The Council received the report and noted that in line with its decision in April 2010 further reports will be made at least every three years.
12.1.23
Terms of Reference for Methodist-Anglican Panel for Unity in Mission [MC/12/16] and corrections sheet]


16/1.  The Council approved the revised Terms of Reference for Methodist Anglican Panel for Unity and Mission.

12.1.24
SRC Finance Sub-Committee revised Terms of Reference [MC/12/17]


17/1.  The Council approved the revised terms of reference of the Finance Sub-Committee of the SRC.
12.1.25
SRC Development and Personnel Sub-Committee revised Terms of Reference [MC/12/18]


18/1.
The Council expanded the terms of reference of the Development and Personnel Sub Committee of the SRC by adding under the responsibility of the sub-committee: 


“Advise SRC on the impact and implications of current and emerging Connexional strategies for all employment policy issues relating to Methodist Council employees.”

12.1.26
Connexional Allowances Committee Interim Report on 2012 Stipend Review [MC/12/19]

19/1.
The Council received the interim report of the Connexional Allowances Committee.

12.1.27
Trustees of the North Bank Estate Annual Report [MC/12/21]

The Council received the paper.
12.1.28
Companions Programme [MC/12/22]
22/1.The Council recommended to the Conference that the Companions Programme be drawn to a close and no further appointments to such posts be made.

12.1.29
Equal Opportunities Monitoring [MC/12/23]

The Council received the paper.
12.1.30
Delegations and Authorisations [MC/12/25 tabled]
25/1.  The Council made the authorisations and delegations as set out in the report and resolved that in respect of Gareth J Powell, Neil A Stubbens and David Gamble they shall be effective from 24th January 2012 and in respect of Louise C Wilkins from 1st February 2012.

(end of en bloc items)

12.1.31
Remembering our Future – the Methodist Council and the General Secretary’s Report of 2011 [MC/12/9]
The Council meet in discussion groups to consider the nature of the Methodist Church from a future perspective in 2017. 
12.1.32
Report from Pilot of Past Cases Review [MC/12/10]
Elizabeth Hall, Safeguarding Adviser, presented MC/12/10 and updated the Council on progress to date.
The Council noted the need to appoint one of its members to the oversight group.  
The Council agreed the following Resolution:

10/1
The Council endorses the findings of the pilot and recommends to the Conference that it is implemented across the remaining districts in accordance with the learning points contained in this report.
12.1.33
Dignity at Work policy [MC/12/12]

Tony Tidey presented MC/12/12.  
The Council noted that;

a) The purpose of the policy is to ensure that there is an explicit statement about staff conduct and behaviour and a fair procedure for the resolution of disputes relating to these matters;
b) The Policy draws on the extensive legal framework and best practice and is designed to provide a framework within which issues and differences can be resolved;
The first paragraph in the policy section on responsibilities was amended as follows:  
“The overall responsibility for the implementation of this policy within the Connexional Team will lie with the General Secretary who will require the Secretary of Team Operations and Cluster Heads to ensure that the policy is acted upon; in respect of others who hold Methodist Council contracts, the Development and Personnel Sub-Committee will bring further recommendations to the Council. “
The Council agreed the following Resolution:

12/1The Council adopts the Dignity at Work Policy for all Methodist Council employees in the Connexional Team, and recommends it for use by all Methodist employing bodies.
The Council concluded with a celebration of Holy Communion.
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